MINUTES

LOUISIANA SOYBEAN AND GRAIN RESEARCH

AND PROMOTION BOARD

January 13, 2023
Alexandria, Louisiana 
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Charles Cannatella, Scott Wiggers, Kellon Lee, Will Miller, Burch Pierce, Garrett Marsh, Kody Beavers, Darrell VanDeven, Luke Sayes

OTHERS PRESENT:
Andy Brown, Mike Salassi, Bobby Fletcher, Kyle Coates, Jeff Fabre
Chairman Cannatella called the meeting to order and asked members to review the agenda and minutes. Both were emailed prior to the meeting.  
ACTION NO. 1
A motion was made by Wiggers seconded by Pierce and carried, to approve the minutes of the previous meeting and the agenda as presented.
Cannatella then called on Kyle Coates to present on LRN’s contract results for 2022 and propose their contract for 2023. Kyle Coates presented. His presentation is attached, which describes LRN’s radio outreach and billboard campaigns throughout the year.
Cate Newberg from Soybean Research Information Network, a contractor of USB, presented on their website and options for the board to consider on how to better get research results into the hands of Louisiana farmers. Discussion began with members, Newberg, and Dr. Salassi on how to get the materials on to the site. There was also discussion on how to lead Louisiana farmers to the site, should the information be posted there. No action was taken, although the board encouraged LSU and staff to continue to try and input information to the site.
Jeff Fabre and Dr. Bobby Fletcher then gave an update from LDAF. Fabre went over first purchaser audits, the processes, and recommendations made from USB’s compliance audit. Fabre explained that processes at LDAF had been updated to show late fees from first purchasers on the monthly statements. Fabre committed to coming back annually to present these results. Fletcher then discussed other compliance audit results and thanked Brown for continuing to work with LDAF to identify systems to accurately and punctually account for the assessments and transmissions both to LSGRPB and then USB. Fletcher presented a document constructed by LDAF’s finance department and reviewed by Brown and Fletcher prior to the meeting.

Action NO. 2
Wiggers made a motion to adopt the LDAF accounting procedures and policies as presented, seconded by Lee and carried.

Cannatella then asked Brown to present the Collections an Financial report. Brown presented the November 2022 collections report and 5 months of YTD information. Brown noted the 12,000 LDAF fee had been met, no refunds had been requested, and he continued to work with LDAF to monitor SPARC reports for errors and late fees.

Brown then presented a cash statement, accounts payable, and unrestricted funds for budget consideration. Brown also then presented FY23 income estimates based on NASS crop projections and USCP collections for sorghum. 

ACTION NO. 3
A motion was made by Wiggers seconded by Marsh and carried, to receive and file the audit and financial reports.  

Cannatella then asked Brown to present the budget estimates and the board began to go through the project proposals. The board selected at $12.50 average soybean price for budget estimation. Members then considered each project, its funding amount, and the objectives. Brown and Salassi were tasked with delivering changes or suggestions. 
Action NO. 4
Scott Wiggers made a motion to approve LSU AgCenter proposals for 2023 in total of $1,700,428 with $1,351,408 going to soybean projects, $336,965 to corn/wheat projects (grain), and $12,055 to sorghum projects. For McNeese St. $44,000 total, $9,000 to soybean, $13,000 to grain, and $22,000 to sorghum. The motion was seconded by Pierce and carried.
Andy Brown then presented the various financial reports to the Board.  The state financial audit for 2022 was reviewed and Brown gave an overview of the auditor selection process as mandated by state law.  The FY22 Collections Report, the LDAF year to date September 2022 collections report, the current cash position of the Board and the preliminary assessment income projections for the 2022 crop were each presented and discussed (attached).  Brown also updated the board on meetings with LDAF regarding the timeliness of financial reporting from LDAF and other measures of the USB compliance audit performed in FY2022. Brown reviewed the USB audit results with the board and asked LDAF Dep. Commissioner Dr. Bobby Fletcher to share what discussions have occurred at LDAF.
Dr. Fletcher introduced himself and addressed the board’s concerns about financial reporting. Dr. Fletcher and Brown reviewed new policies and procedures with both financial department and first purchaser audit personnel. Fletcher told the board these policies and an annual first purchase audit report would be available to the board for their January meeting. Cannatella extended the invitation for LDAF to present those to the board at the Jan. meeting.

ACTION NO. 5
A motion was made by Wiggers seconded by Marsh and carried, to receive and file the audit and financial reports.  
Cannatella then directed the members to the various contracts, memberships, sponsorships and administrative costs. Cannatella shared his involvement with AMCOE, Lee on his representation for MSSB, and Brown noted activities of the Clean Fuels Alliance. Members discussed various meetings and projects of the various groups. Discussion also occurred about the LRN contract and the need for more promotion through SRIN or other outlets to continue to progress the outreach of the board back to its members. The board again implored Brown and Salassi to work on solutions and ideas to disseminate the quality information being generated from the project proposals.
Action NO. 6
Luke Sayes made a motion for the executive committee to execute the contracts as presented for Brown at $10,000, Lange at $1,500, Clean Fuels Alliance $10,000, NCGA $63,000, LRN $15, 392, MSSB $120,238, and USGC $22,944 for 2023. The motion was seconded by Kellon Lee and carried.
Chairman Cannatella then discussed dates and location for a potential July meeting. Discussion ensued resulting in the decision to hold the meeting on July 25 should it be necessary.
Brown notified the board they would need to conduct their Tier 2.1 ethics reporting by May 15, to which he would send instructions.

Chairman Cannatella called for any other business and public comment. There being no other business the meeting was adjourned. 
_________________________________

Charles Cannatella,   Chairman

